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Audubon’s 114th Christmas  

Bird Count 
Dear Citizen Scientist, 

    You’re breaking new ground.  There has never been a larger, more passionate or 

diverse community of citizen scientists working under Audubon’s umbrella.  From 

birding with you across the hemisphere to talking with you at chapter meetings, I 

know how passionate you are and there’s only one thing I can say:  thanks. 

     You’ve broken participation records this year across all of our citizen science 

projects. 

      Last holiday season you came out in record numbers to count birds for the 113th 

Christmas Bird Count.  More than 70,000 of you joined 2,369 count circles besting 

the previous year’s record of 63,227 counters across 2,248 circles.  We sometimes 

take the CBC for granted.  Here’s a way to think about it:  It’s the longest running 

animal census on the planet. 
      And 104,000 of you kept the momentum going for our first all-digital Great 

Backyard Bird Count, increasing participation 55% over last year and counting 

more than 35 million individual birds in 107 countries around the world. 
      This summer you proved your passion for birds when we launched a brand new 

citizen science initiative, Hummingbirds at Home.  More than 8,000 people signed 

up and contributed 21,000 hummingbird and plant observations in the first year of 

the program.   Hummingbirds at Home also marked the first time we’ve launched a 

digital app for a crowdscience project. 
       Thank you for these tremendous contributions to bird science.  Each time you 

record a bird sighting you are contributing to more than a hundred years of data on 

bird populations that directly inform Audubon’s conservation decisions.  We could-

n’t do our work without you. 

         As the calendar turns to November, we are deep in preparation for the 114th 

Christmas Bird Count.  I hope you’ll join us again this year.  Together we are pro-

tecting birds and their vital habitat. 

David  
David Yarnold, President and CEO, National Audubon Society 

 

Audubon’s 17th Annual Great  

Backyard Bird Count  

February 14th-17th 

 The Great Backyard Bird Count is an annual four-day event that engages 

bird watchers of all ages in counting birds to create a real-time snapshot of where 

the birds are.  GBBC Checklists can be accepted from anywhere in the world, and 

everyone is welcome to participate.  Participants tally the number of individual 

birds they see during their count period, and then enter these numbers on the GBBC 

website, which features minute-by-minute snapshots of what species are where, all 

over the world. 

 Watch in real-time as reports come in documenting the whereabouts of 

irruptive finches, migrating waterfowl, raptors and, well, the whole nine yards. 

 Find out how to participate at:  www.birdsource.org/gbbc/howto.html 

http://www.birdsource.org/gbbc/howto.html
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Audubon’s 114th Annual Christmas Bird Count 

 
 Ferrisburgh (VT/NY) CBC 

Saturday, December 14th.  The Ferrisburgh count circle includes a swath of Lake 

Champlain shoreline as far west as Route 22. For information contact John & Pat 

Thaxton:  JPThax5317@gmail.com or 518.576.4232.   

Plattsburgh (NY) CBC 
Sunday, December 15th.  The count circle is centered on Route 9 just south of the 

entrance to the former Plattsburgh Air Base.  As the participants in this count do not 

meet before dispersing to their territories, to arrange for a territory contact Michael 

B. Burgess @ (518) 564-5277 or michael.b.burgess@plattsburgh.edu  

Elizabethtown (NY) CBC 

Saturday, December 21st.  If you are interested in participating in this year's count, 

please contact Charlotte Demers at: cdemers@frontiernet.net  or (518) 582-2157. 

The count dinner will be held at the lovingly refurbished Deer’s Head Inn at 5:00 

p.m. (bar opens at 4:00). 

                     Potsdam—Canton (NY) CBC  

Saturday. December 21st.  This will be the 5th consecutive, and the first registered 

and official, Potsdam—Canton CBC.  Call Jeff Bolsinger: (315) 854-0852;  

 or email:   jsbolsinger@yahoo.com.  

Massena, N.Y.-Cornwall, ON CBC 

Saturday, December 28th.  Join us for the  42nd annual Massena portion of the 

Massena-Cornwall CBC on December 28th.  A little more than half of the circle is 

on the US side of the border.  We look forward to a festive count dinner in Massena 

afterwards.  Call Eileen Wheeler at 315-386-2482 or email: eiwheeler@yahoo.com. 
Saranac Lake (NY) CBC 

Sunday, December 29th. Interested potential participants should email or call 

Larry Master, lawrencemaster@gmail.com (518) 645-1545 to indicate their avail-

ability to participate in this year’s count.  Past participants should indicate your 

willingness to cover the same territory they have covered in the past.  Shortly before 

count day, I will email a list of territories and maps based on responses to this email 

and telephone conversations.  This year the count compilation dinner and festivities 

will again be at our house at Intervale Lowlands in Lake Placid 

(www.intervalelowlands.org).  Directions are on-line at http://

intervalelowlands.org/30-2/directions-visitation/.  

                                 Field Trip 

Saturday January 11, 2014 

Arbutus Lake  

Newcomb  
Participants will snowshoe a 2 mile loop around the shore of Arbutus Lake in the 

Huntington Wildlife Forest. This flat trail goes through mostly softwood and mixed 

wood forest.There is the possibility that Red and White-winged Crossbills will be in 

the softwoods along the trail. Plan on 2.5 hours of leisurely snowshoeing depending 

on conditions. 

Time: 10:00 am 

Location: Meet at the Adirondack Interpretive Center, 5922 State Route 28N  

Newcomb, NY 

Leader: Charlotte Demers 

Registration: aic@esf.edu or call AIC 518-582-2000 

http://www.intervalelowlands.org/
http://intervalelowlands.org/30-2/directions-visitation/
http://intervalelowlands.org/30-2/directions-visitation/
mailto:aic@esf.edu
tel:518-582-2000
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President’s Message 
Winter is for Owls. 

          With winter quickly approaching my usual habit is to 

dive under a pile of blankets and hide from the approaching 

cold. Daylight is fleeting and opportunities to go bird watch-

ing are limited as most of us don’t get out of work until after 

dark. But November through March can be an exciting time to 

get out and look or more importantly listen for owls as they 

begin forming territories and searching for mates. 

          With the right gear a winter night hike can be one of the 

most beautiful experiences. Truth be told, I used to be afraid 

of the dark. It wasn’t until I had to lead regular night hikes 

with groups of equally frightened middle schoolers that I had 

to learn to appreciate the beauty of the night. It was an amaz-

ing exchange with a Barred Owl that helped me learn to do 

just that. One moonlit nigh as I was teaching my young 

charges how to imitate the “who cooks for you who cooks for 

you all” of a Barred Owl, a wild owl actually called back to 

us. From then on, owls became my ambassadors to the noc-

turnal world. 

          One of the more common species, look for Barreds in 

deciduous forests near water. Dense stands of white pine or 

northern white cedar trees are excellent places to look for Saw

-Whets and sometimes Eastern Screech Owls. Primarily a 

dawn and dusk hunter, Great Horned Owls can be in habitats 

ranging from dense forests to abandoned pastures. For those 

less adventurous, a winter drive near flat agricultural fields at 

sunset may just yield a Short-Eared Owl hunting for voles in 

the snow. 

          Whatever your comfort level, I encourage you to get 

out and keep an ear peeled for these amazing birds. 

          Happy owling! 

                  —Leah Valerio 

NNYA maintains a very active Facebook site, 

complete with information about field trips, pro-

grams, festivals and celebrations. 

DEC Camp Scholarship 
Win a week at Camp Colby in Saranac Lake or Pack Forest in 

Warrensburg!  Boys and girls ages 11 to 17 are eligible.  

Learn about the environment, enjoy traditional camp activities 

such as swimming, canoeing, hiking, and archery.  Sportsman 

education is also available.   

 Write a short essay about why you'd like to go to 

camp to be considered for a $350.00 scholarship.  Be sure to 

tell us about yourself and include your age, year in school, 

address, and phone number. 

  Here’s a letter of appreciation from last year’s 

NNYA DEC camper: 

 

               hello this is Jeffery, i would like to thank you for 

sponsoring me to go to the D.E.C. camp, i made a ton of 

amazing memories and a lot of friends, i had a great time. My 

favorite part of camp was going on a 3 mile hike to a bog on a 

lake and then we made a shelter in the woods and slept in it 

over night. i also really liked cleaning and fixing the brook 

that fed water into the pond, that was fun. i also really liked 

the food, it was great! i learned lots of new camp songs and 

games, and i got to share some of my games. Thanks again 

for sponsoring me to go to this camp. 

                                                       —Jeffery Guerard 
  

 For more information, consult the DEC website at 

www.dec.ny.gov/education.  Please send your entry to:  Brian 

McAllister, 33 Leona Street, Saranac Lake, NY  12983 or 

email  at: birder64@yahoo.com 

 

                                     Untitled 
 

                                  An owl sat alone 

                                  On the branch of a tree 

                                  And he was as quiet 

                                  As quiet could be. 

                                  His eyes were open, 

                                  And round like this: OO 

                                  He looked all around, 

                                  Not a thing did he miss. 

 

                                  Some children crept up 

                                  To the branch of the tree 

                                  And they were as quiet 

                                  As quiet could be. 

                                  Said the wise old owl 

                                  "Too wooh! Too wooh! 

                                  Then up jumped the children 

                                  And away they flew! 

                                                                     —Anon 

 

                            Mr. Owl 
                                  I saw an owl up in a tree 

                                  I looked at him and he looked at me. 

                                  I couldn't tell you about his size 

                                  For all I saw were two big eyes.  

                                                                     —Anon       
 

                                             Barred Owl     John Thaxton 
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The Joseph and Joan Cullman 

Conservation Foundation 2013 

Grant 

¶ The Joseph and Joan Cullman Conservation Foundation/Northern New York Audubon Avian Research Award 

($2,000) helped the writing and dissemination of two comprehensive reports on the state of Adirondack boreal habitats—The 

State of the Adirondack Lowland Boreal, Part I: Composition and Geography, and Part II: Changes and Threats, Jerry Jen-

kins.  Very likely the largest in New York State, WCS’s database of  bird detections in Adirondack peatlands numbers more 

than 20,000 and dates back to 2003; it documents a total of 137 different species in peatland habitats, which represents 2/3 of 

the species that breed in the Adirondacks.  The boreal specialists studied, i.e. gray jay, three-toed woodpecker, rusty black-

bird, etc. exist in the Adirondacks at the extreme southern edge of their range, with the result that they represent a literally 

living barometer to measure the impacts of such trends as global warming and exurban development, both of which WCS 

has studied with past support from the Joseph and Joan Cullman Conservation Foundation. 

 

¶ The Joseph and Joan Cullman Conservation Foundation/Northern New York Audubon Boreal Studies Award 

($1,100) underwrote the genotyping (at the New York State Museum) of Bicknell’s thrushes by DNA sequencing of the nu-

cleotides of the mitochondrial ND2 gene in order to discover whether thrush populations from different mountain ranges are 

independently evolving units that could become targets of conservation efforts, an intriguing possibility given that scientists 

suspect that Bicknell’s thrushes that breed in the archipelago of boreal forest “sky islands” such as those in the Adirondack, 

Green and White mountains return to the same range after wintering in the Dominican Republic, where collected feathers 

assayed for hydrogen isotope ratios indicate a particular bird’s latitude of breeding.  Scientists fear that as the climate warms 

populations on the periphery of the Bicknell’s range may be extirpated if changing conditions outpace the dispersal and ad-

aptation abilities of species.  To the extent that peripheral populations represent genetically unique, independently evolving 

lineages, extirpations will reduce the genetic diversity that may be important for the long-term survival and adaptability of 

species. 

 

¶ The Joseph and Joan Cullman Conservation Foundation/Northern New York Audubon Boreal and Montane Studies 

Award ($1,200) funded the completion of a two-year study of the impacts of exurban residential development on the physio-

logical condition of wildlife, specifically of ovenbirds, a forest species that tolerates exurban development and breeds fairly 

close to houses, albeit at some risk to physiological well-being.  The study looked at hematocrit volume and plasma triglyc-

eride to asses a bird’s energetic condition, uric acid and total plasma protein levels to evaluate diet quality (i.e., dietary pro-

tein content) and heterophil:lymphocyte ratios to measure chronic stress.  Based on blood samples from thirty-four territorial 

male ovenbirds, Dr. Chad L. Seewagen concluded that ovenbirds in unfragmented forests were significantly larger than those 

nesting near a house, and that of the four hematological condition indices only hematocrit differed among birds sampled, 

with ovenbirds in the contiguous forests having higher values than those nesting in areas fragmented by housing.  These pre-

liminary results suggest that forests fragmented by exurban development represent lower quality breeding habitat (as indi-

cated by their occupation by the smallest individuals), but the benefits of nesting in contiguous forest my be partially offset 

by the greater demands of defending those high quality territories. 

 

¶ The Joseph and Joan Cullman Conservation Foundation/Northern New York Audubon Endangered Species Re-

search Award ($2,150) financed Dr. Tom Langen’s study Breeding Golden-winged Warbler Population Size and Opportu-

nities for Habitat Improvement at Upper and Lower Lakes and Fish Creek State Wildlife Management Area (both in the St 

Lawrence basin in New York).  The golden-winged warbler has suffered one of the most rapid declines of any bird species in 

North America, largely because of land cover changes that have reduced the availability of shrubby second-growth habitat 

favored for breeding but also because of hybridization with the blue-winged warbler, a species currently undergoing a dra-

matic range expansion and replacing golden-wingeds in many areas where they previously thrived.  The St Lawrence Valley 

of New York remains a stronghold for golden-wingeds—abandoned farmlands have resulted in significant stands of shrubby 

successional habitat, perfect for golden-wingeds, but this habitat will grow into forest if not managed.  Using digital orthoi-

magery and land use maps to identify quality golden-winged habitat, Dr. Langen conducted a series of spot-map surveys that 

involved playing audio lures to elicit a response from nearby golden-wingeds, identifying their locations with GPS coordi-

nates and plotting them on high resolution aerial photos and the National Land Cover Data Set.  The research will result in a 

report to the NYSDEC and partners on the abundance of golden-winged warblers, blue-winged warblers and hybrid warblers 

in the Upper and Lower Lakes and Fish Creek area, the habitat characteristics of occupied vs. unoccupied habitat and recom-
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mendations for habitat management and long-term monitoring. 

 

¶ The Joseph and Joan Cullman Conservation Foundation/Northern New York Audubon Avian Outreach Award 

($1,225) helped the Biodiversity Research Instituteôs Adirondack Center for Loon Conservation conduct a study of nesting, 

one of the most critical stages during the annual life cycle of loons, in order to enhance scientific understanding of activities 

and threats impacting nesting Adirondack loons, with the overarching goal of guiding the management of New York’s loon 

population.  The study involved the use of nest camera data at Adirondack loon nest sites to document the breeding activities 

and behavior patterns of nesting loons, the better to asses the primary factors (i.e., predation, human disturbance, etc.) im-

pacting common loons during the crucial nesting period.  Conducted on Adirondack lakes, and part of a long-term analysis 

of the Adirondack loon population as an indicator of the impacts of airborne pollutants to aquatic ecosystems, the camera’s 

evidence will become part of BRI’s outreach programming to enhance scientific, public and policy-maker understanding 

about new information relating to nesting behavior, disturbance levels and predation patterns impacting common loons nest-

ing within the Adirondack Park. 

 

¶ The Joseph and Joan Cullman Conservation Foundation/Northern New York Audubon Great Adirondack Birding 

Celebration Annual Lecture ($750) provided honoraria for two talks on two successive nights of the Celebration.  The Fri-

day evening talk featured Dr. Sara Morris of Canisius College in Buffalo, NY, who spoke about her current research into 

bird migration and alluded as she spoke to other current migration studies and the latest technologies, such as the retrieval of 

data through the use of satellite transmitter, geo-locators that record the latitude of a bird by measuring the hours of daylight 

and night flight call recordings with their attendant sonographic analysis.  Dr. Morris presented a dizzying overview of the 

dynamics and implications of changes in migratory patterns, especially apropos of climate change and species of special con-

cern.  Dr. Morris’s broad canvas of bird migration and research elicited a lively discussion involving quite a few members of 

the audience.  The Saturday night talk featured Dr. Michale Glennon, Director of Science, Adirondack Office of the Wildlife 

Conservation Society, who discussed in considerable detail WCS’s ongoing studies of a suite of boreal birds, the extensive 

data base accumulated thus far and their continuing investigation of the impacts of exurban development on Adirondack 

birds.  Dr. Glennon spoke of the work, funded by TJ&JCCF/NNYA, of Dr. Chad L. Seewagen (see above), and its implica-

tions as a significant tool in zoning and development planning.  Dr. Glennon’s talk also generated considerable audience 

participation. 

 

¶ The Joseph and Joan Cullman Conservation Foundation/Northern New York Audubon Wildlife Rehabilitation 

Grant ($1,250) underwrote half  the salary of a Wildlife  Rehabilitation Intern whose range of responsibilities included reha-

bilitating wildlife, including birds of prey, handling raptors for public live animal educational presentations, conducting re-

search on anticoagulant rodenticide poisoning of birds of prey, contributing to developing a new educational presentation on 

Eastern timber wolves, assisting in educational  presentations, including Adirondack Wildlife Refuge and Rehabilitation 

Center’s annual Habitat Awareness Day and attending the International Association for  Bear Research and Management’s 

Advancing Bear Care 2013 Conference in New Jersey and the New York State Wildlife Rehabilitation Council’s 2013 Semi-

nar.  The 50-acre AWRR facility has 35 permanent educational animals, including two Eastern timber wolves, and delivers 

educational programming to over 2,000 visitors at the refuge while reaching thousands of others through its off-site presenta-

tions.   

 

¶ The Joseph and Joan Cullman Conservation Foundation/Northern New York Audubon Publishing Award ($500) 

provided partial funding for an Adirondack Journal of Environmental Studies special online volume:  Conservation Up-

datesðThe State of Endangered, Threatened and Special Concern Birds in the Adirondack and Northern Forest Regions.  

AJES works to better link information producers with information users by bridging the gaps among academia, research, 

practice, management and decision-making.  AJES publishes online and printed volumes that offer feature articles, peer-

reviewed research, student research, essays, profiles, interviews, book reviews, research news and original artwork.  To ad-

vance its mission and goals, AJES fosters the following for a diverse readership:  open access to scholarly information by 

ensuring free readership and authorship; opportunities for researchers, including undergraduate and graduate students, to 

publish their work; professional development workshops and symposia; regional networking opportunities; and applied links 

among science and practice to inform science, policy and management.  
         Weller Pond     John Thaxton 
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Saw-whet Owl Banding at Intervale  

Lowlands 
 

Most of the birds that nest in northern New York do not live 

here year-round.  Rather, once they have nested, most species 

migrate south to areas where they can find food during our 

winter months.  Some species begin their journeys south in 

July, immediately after nesting, but the majority of species 

head south in August and September.  Many of these species 

are heading to the tropics—the Caribbean, Mexico and Cen-

tral and South America.  By October, most species (e.g., war-

blers, vireos, tanagers, orioles, thrushes, swallows, flycatch-

ers) have left the Adirondacks.  But the migration of other 

species does not hit full steam until October and then extends 

into November.  In this latter group are sparrows, waterfowl, 

and some raptors and owls, most of whom only migrate as far 

south as the southern U.S.  Saw-whet owls are in this latter 

category. 

 Saw-whet owls breed across southern Canada from 

the Maritimes to southern Alaska, extending south of the Ap-

palachians to West Virginia, and in the Rockies and Sierras to 

Guatemala and California.  We now know that saw-whet owls 

in eastern North America migrate south as far as northern 

Alabama and Georgia, although most stay farther north, some 

staying as far north as southern Canada. 

 But early ornithologists believed that saw-whet owls 

were non-migratory and were permanent residents where they 

lived, much like our barred and great-horned owls.  Because 

they are nocturnal and rarely seen on migration, this belief 

persisted until the 1960s when ornithologists in Wisconsin 

found that saw-whet owls could be predictably captured in 

mist nets at night during their migration period.  Some ten 

years later, another researcher in Wisconsin began using a 

tape recording of a male saw-whet’s advertising  

“toot…toot…toot…” call and experienced a ten-fold increase 

in the number of saw-whets captured vs. passive netting.  In-

terest in saw-whet owl banding with an audio lure dramati-

cally increased in the last 20 years and now there are over 300 

researchers at over 100 banding stations across Canada and 

the U.S. banding saw-whet owls. These researchers are linked 

by a listserve (SAWWHETNET) and in a network (Project 

Owlnet: www.projectowlnet.org).  Now more than 11,000 

saw-whet owls are banded every year.  Because of this enor-

mous banding effort, we now know much more about the 

populations, trends, migration habits, and other attributes of 

saw-whet owls. 

 Led by Dr. Nina Schoch, we began banding saw-

whet owls at Intervale Lowlands Preserve in 2012.  Last year 

we banded 13 owls in 18 hours of netting.  This year we have 

banded 31 saw-whet owls and 1 barred owl as of this writing 

in early November, or approximately 1 owl for every hour of 

banding effort.  Almost half of these birds were born this 

year, while only 15% of last fall’s owls were hatch-year birds.  

This difference likely relates to reproductive success the pre-

vious spring and summer, which is tied to the supply of 

woodland mice, which in turn is tied to the conifer and seed 

crop that year. 

 When we band the owls, we collect a lot of informa-

tion including sex, age, condition, and more.  Determining the 

sex of the birds, while not an exact science as the sexes look 

alike, can be approximated by examining the pattern of flores-

cence of the underwings as revealed by UV light.  Due to the 

large number of banding stations and the use of a lure to draw 

birds from a distance, there is a remarkable high recapture 

rate of saw-whet owls banded somewhere else—on the order 

of 1% across the country and much higher in the east.  One of 

the owls we banded last fall was recaptured two weeks later at 

another banding site in Maryland.  Such recaptures give us a 

lot of information about the longevity and migration routes 

taken by these birds, information that is ultimately important 

for their conservation.  Happily, saw-whet owls seem to be 

doing fine at present, unlike migratory birds whose popula-

tions are declining.    

    —Larry Master 

                      Saw-whet Owl     Larry Master 
 

                                   Owl 
 

                            The diet of the owl is not 

                            For delicate digestions. 

                            He goes out on a limb to hoot 

                            Unanswerable questions 

 

                            And just because he winks like men 

                            Who utter sage advice, 

                            We think him full of wisdom when 

                            He's only full of mice. 

 

                                                            —X.J. Kennedy 

http://www.projectowlnet.org/
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“Get Rusty” this spring to save a declining 

blackbird! 
 

Rusty Blackbird Spring Migration Blitz: 

Calling All Birders! 
 

Why?  Over the past half-century, the historically abundant 

Rusty Blackbird has endured one of the steepest population 

declines ever documented among North American landbirds. 

Within the last 15 years, scientists have learned more about 

this bird’s breeding and wintering ecology, and this knowl-

edge allows us to target conservation initiatives during these 

phases of this bird’s annual cycle.  However, as with many 

migratory species, we know very little about Rusty Blackbird 

ecology, distribution, and habitat use during migration. Are 

there hot spots where many individuals congregate?  Are 

there stopover areas that are used predictably each year, and 

are these locations protected? The Rusty Blackbird Spring 

Migration Blitz will address these and other questions to help 

focus future research and conservation of one of North Amer-

ica’s most vulnerable blackbirds. We’re recruiting an army of 

birders to participate in this effort to help conserve this fasci-

nating songbird.  Will you accept our birding challenge? 

 

Who?  The International Rusty Blackbird Working Group, 

eBird, and the Vermont Center for Ecostudies are partnering 

with local organizations such as Northern New York Audu-

bon to recruit volunteer observers from across the southeast-

ern U.S., East Coast, Midwest, Alaska, and Canada. 

 

What? Each participating state, province, and territory will 

have a 3-8 week target window during which birders will 

search for Rusty Blackbirds.  Within this window, birders 

may explore favored birding haunts or newly identified areas 

that they suspect may harbor Rusty Blackbirds. We’ll provide 

some guidance on potential habitats to explore, but birders 

should feel free to get creative – and ambitious! – with their 

searching. 

 

When?  Spring 2014 kicks off the first year of this three-

year Spring Migration Blitz; the Blitz window will span early 

March through mid-June, with more specific timeframes iden-

tified for each state or province to account for the northward 

migratory progression.   

 

Where?  Get ready for a continent-wide event!  The Spring 

Blitz will span the Rusty Blackbird’s entire spring migration 

range, from the wintering grounds in the southeastern United 

States, up the East Coast and through the Midwest to Canada 

and Alaska. 

 

How do I get involved?  Easy!  If you’d like to contrib-

ute data to the Spring Migration Blitz effort, bird as you nor-

mally do, focusing on potential Rusty Blackbird habitat dur-

ing the Blitz time frame established for your region.  You can 

seek out the best-known places for Rusty sightings or explore 

uncharted territory.  Make sure to report ALL of your obser-

vations to eBird – we want to know both where you saw these 

birds and where you didn’t.  Check out the newly revamped 

website of the International Rusty Blackbird Working Group 

(http://rustyblackbird.org/outreach/migration-blitz/) for infor-

mation about identification, vocalizations, habitat preferences, 

and types of data to collect to support this initiative. Also, 

check with your state coordinator, Melanie McCormack 

(mruddyduck@aol.com) for additional ways you can help 

with the Blitz efforts in your region, or contact Spring Migra-

tion Blitz Coordinator Judith Scarl (jscarl@vtecostudies.org) 

to get involved in the broader Blitz initiative! 

 

Thanks for “Getting Rusty” with us this spring!                    

           Like us on Facebook:                                           
(https://www.facebook.com/rustyblackbirdspringblitz) to fol-

low up-to-the minute information about our Blitz, and happy 

birding! 

 

The International Rusty Blackbird Working  

Group 

Cornell Lab of Ornithology 

Vermont Center for Ecostudies 

Northern New York Audubon 
 

Red-winged Blackbird      John Thaxton 

                 Rusty Blackbird 

http://rustyblackbird.org/outreach/migration-blitz/
mailto:mruddyduck@aol.com
mailto:jscarl@vtecostudies.org
https://www.facebook.com/rustyblackbirdspringblitz
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Editor’s Note 

Glancing occasionally at an enormous, stunningly brilliant full moon, I made my mother-in-law and myself our third nightcap, 

disturbing the almost perfect silence with the clink of ice-cubes and the fizzy hiss of a newly opened bottle of club soda. 

 “It’s quiet around here,” my mother-in-law groused, commenting, I imagined, on the cartoonishly loud hiss of the soda, 

“too damned quiet.” 

 I explained that I cherished the quiet, noting that on full moon nights like this when we had an apartment on Long Island 

a mockingbird would perch outside our bedroom window and carry on all night long, imitating everything from screamingly 

squeaky clothesline pulleys to hysterical laughing gulls to screen doors slamming violently shut. 

 “That’s nothing,” my mother-in-law said,  dismissively, “I got a mockingbird that imitates a caterpillar.” 

 “A caterpillar?” I asked, wondering at my mother-in-law’s powers of observation.  “So tell me, Charlotte, what does a 

caterpillar sound like?” 

 “Like a deer.” She barked. 

 “A deer!” I exclaimed, so loudly I feared I’d woken my wife and my father-in-law. 

 “A John Deere, dammit, you know: Beep-Beep-Beep.” 

  I doubled over in convulsive, uncontrollable laughter, spilling half my mother-in-law’s drink as I struggled to get a grip 

on an absolutely debilitating paroxysm of guffaws—she had, as we discovered later, a saw-whet owl living in the cedar immedi-

ately next to the entrance door to her house, located  immediately across the road from a heavy machinery showroom/

demonstration sales facility, with  the Beep-Beep-Beeps of all manner of Caterpillar and John Deere machinery going in reverse 

having obviously attracted  the saw-whet owl. 

 Make sure to  read Larry Master’s article on saw-whet owl banding at Intervale Lowlands Preserve, and to admire his 

photograph of a bewildered looking saw-whet owl doubtless wishing it were anywhere else in the universe, as all of us, of course, 

at precarious moments in our lives, have wished.  Check out as well Melanie McCormack’s article about the Rusty Blackbird 

Spring Migration Blitz, an initiative that with some luck will help in locating nesting rusties in the Adirondacks. 

 My words seem utterly incapable of communicating to the membership the NNYA Board of Directors’ sense of  pride 

and fulfillment in announcing the Joseph and Joan Cullman Conservation Foundation/NNYA 2013 Grants, an incredibly ambi-

tious and astonishingly eclectic suite of Adirondack conservation initiatives.  For the past seven years NNYA has had the honor 

to administer the JJCCF/NNYA grants, and as time has gone by such satisfactions as seeing environmentalists like Melanie 

McCormack and JenniferYantachka receive a Master Degree based on work they did financed by these grants humbles us with a 

sort of glowing joy I’ll leave it to another board member to describe.  Good luck…                          —John Thaxton 


